[image: image2.jpg]



Report on 

Visit to KFUPM 

by 

UNESCO Expert Group on Science Park
Prepared for 

H.E. The Rector

Dr. Abdul-Aziz A. Al-Dukhayyil

By

PASP Project Committee


Dr. Sadiq M. Sait


Dr. Halim H. Redhwi 


Dr. Mohammad Abul-Hamayel


Dr. Aymen Kayyal


Dr. Mohammad Al-Ohali

King Fahd University of Petroleum & Minerals

March 2003

Table of Contents

31. Introduction


32. Pre-Visit Arrangements


53. PASP – KFUPM: UNESCO Team Visit Program


5First Day (Saturday, 22 February 2003)


5Second Day (Sunday, 23 February 2003)


6Third Day (Monday, 24 February 2003)


6Fourth Day (Tuesday) 25 February 2003


74. Details of the Visit (22-25 February 2003)


7Opening Meeting by H.E. The Rector (22 February 2003)


7Meeting with the sub-committee on Master Plan


9Meeting of CCSE Standing Committee on Business Ventures with Science Park Experts


10Presentation by UNESCO Experts


10Dr. Harry Nicholls’ Talk


11Dr. Marco Baccanti’s Talk


11Meeting with Schlumberger Representative


11Meeting with Mr. AbdulRahman Al-Mazi


12Meeting with Dr. Fida Al-Adel


125. Conclusion


12Post visit follow-up items




1. Introduction
Based on the directive of H.E. The Rector, a visit to KFUPM was organized for ‘UNESCO Experts on Science Parks’ between 22-25 February 2003. Dr. Fida Al-Adel, the permanent representative of Saudi Arabia in UNESCO, arranged the visit. Prior to this scheduled event, the Science, Analysis and Policies Division, Science Sector, UNESCO prepared a draft detailing a ‘feasibility study on science park development in KFUPM’. Members of the Prince Abdullah Bin Abdulaziz Science Park PASP Project Committee reviewed the document and concluded that PASP’s situation at KFUPM was far ahead of the feasibility stage, with H.E. The Rector, having made a strategic decision in its favor. The University’s commitment was further strengthened by the recent inauguration of the science park by H.R.H, Prince Abdullah Bin Abdulaziz, Crown Prince and Deputy Premier and Head of the National Guard of Saudi Arabia who very graciously named it Prince Abdullah Bin Abdulaziz Science Park (PASP). The PASP committee prepared the conceptual plan for the park, which was sent to the UNESCO experts group as their main working document. The visit was co-financed by KFUPM and UNESCO.

The members of the expert group were selected jointly by UNESCO and the PASP Project committee. These experts were:

1. Dr. Harry Nicholls, Managing Partner, ADCAL, UK

2. Dr. Marco Baccanti, President of the International Association of Science Parks (IASP), Spain, and Director, Centuria Parco Scientifico Technologies, Italy

3. Datuk Dr. Mohammad Salleh Ismail, President & CEO of Technology Park Malaysia (TPM) 

4. Mr. Nur Youslan, UNESCO, France

Unfortunately, Dr. Salleh Ismail of Malaysia was not able to visit due to visa problems. 

2. Pre-Visit Arrangements

The objective of the visit was to discuss the basics of establishing a Science Park at KFUPM with H.E. The Rector and PASP committee members. Other objectives focused on the conceptual plan for PASP, its master plan & land development, and finally, to provide a set of recommendations for its establishment at KFUPM. 

PASP committee members made the pre-visit arrangements and the following steps were taken:

1. Material was provided to the UNESCO experts; which included:

a. Conceptual Plan of PASP prepared by KFUPM PASP Project Committee (copy enclosed)

b. Details of KFUPM academic and research activities

c. Preliminary program of the visit 

2. The following was requested of the experts:

a. Lectures to be presented to KFUPM community by Drs Nicholls and Baccanti 

b. Comments on the conceptual plan of PASP

c. Comments on the preliminary visit program

3. Appointments were obtained with the following:

a. H.E. The Rector

b. Vice Rector for Academic Affairs (Dr. Abdulaziz A. Al-Suwaiyan)

c. Vice Rector for Graduate Studies & Scientific Research (Dr. Mohammed O. Budair)

d. PASP Project committee members

e. PASP committee on master plan

f. Representative of Schlumberger (Dr. Michel Berard)
g. Mr. AbdulRahman Al-Mazi (Member of the board of the Saudi Authority for Industrial Cities and Technological Regions)
h. Dr. Fida Al-Adel ( Permanent representative (Ambassador) of Saudi Arabia in UNESCO)
i. Selected faculty of CCSE (College of Computer Sciences & Engineering), CES (College of Engineering Sciences), CIM (College of Industrial Management), and CS (College of Sciences) for lunch meeting

4. A lunch meeting was organized in the Guest Dining Hall and was hosted by H.E. The Rector. 

3. PASP – KFUPM: UNESCO Team Visit Program 

First Day (Saturday, 22 February 2003)

Location: University Board Room (Bldg. 21)

· 8:30 AM: 
Day opening meeting with H.E. The Rector

· 9:30 AM: 
Introduction of the PASP Project committee members 

· 10:00 AM:
Review of KFUPM and its research activities (Dr. Al-Ohali)

· 11:00 AM: Presentation on the current status of PASP (Dr. Halim)

Lunch Break (11:30 to 1:30 PM) 

(PASP Committee & Master Plan Sub-Committee Members)

Location: RI Auditorium (Bldg. 15)

· 1:30 PM: 
Presentation on Saudi industrial base and University-industry interaction

· 2:30 PM:
Meeting with PASP sub committee on master plan 

· 4:00 PM:
Day end meeting (with committee members)

Second Day (Sunday, 23 February 2003)

Location: RI Auditorium (Bldg. 15)
· 8:00 AM: 
Day opening Meeting (University Board Room Bldg. 21) 

· 9:00 AM: 
Meeting with Vice Rector for Academic Affairs (Dr. Abdulaziz A. Al-Suwaiyan)
· 9:30 AM: 
Meeting with Vice Rector for Graduate Studies & Scientific Research (Dr. Mohammed O. Budair) 

· 10:30 AM:
Meeting with CCSE Business Venture Committee (University Board Room Bldg. 21)
Lunch Break (11:30 to 1:30 PM) 

(Selected Faculty Members from CCSE & CIM)

· 1:30 PM: 
Presentation by Expert 1 (Organized by College of Computer Sciences & Engineering and coordinated by Dr. Sadiq Sait) (Bldg. 20 Rooms 100 & 103)
· 3:00 PM: 
Meeting with Schlumberger representative and a visit to PASP site, (Meeting room next to RI Auditorium)

· 4:00 PM: 
Day end meeting

Third Day (Monday, 24 February 2003)

Location: University Board Room (Bldg. 21)

· 8:30 AM: 
Day Opening meeting

· 9:00 AM: 
Meeting with Mr. AbdulRahman Al-Mazi

· 10:00 AM:
Meeting with PASP Committee members

Lunch Break (12:00 to 1:30 PM) 

(Selected Faculty Members from College of Sciences & College of Engineering)

· 1:30 PM: 
Presentation by UNESCO Expert 2 (Bldg 24, Room 128)
(Organized by College of Sciences and coordinated by Dr. Al-Ohali)

· 3:00 PM: 
Presentation by Sub Committee on Master Plan

· 4:00 PM: 
Day end Meeting

Fourth Day (Tuesday) 25 February 2003

Location: Meeting Room next to RI Auditorium

· 8:30 AM: 
Day opening meeting 

· 9:00 AM: 
Expert group meeting and report writing

Lunch Break (12:00 to 1:30 PM) 

· 1:30 PM: 
Open discussion with PASP committee members 

· 2:30 PM: 
Wrap-up meeting with PASP Project committee members and Dr. Fida Al-Adel

· 4:00 PM: 
Follow-up items, discussion and farewell meeting 

4. Details of the Visit (22-25 February 2003)

Opening Meeting by H.E. The Rector (22 February 2003)

His Excellency welcomed the UNESCO Expert Group on Science Parks and briefed them about the academic and research activities at KFUPM. The significance of locating the Science Park in the University environment and its potential role in the country’s development was highlighted. H.E. mentioned the salient features of the PASP conceptual plan and the presence of established multi-national corporations such as Schlumberger, Ciba, and the various active Japanese projects in the University. PASP Project committee members also attended the meeting.

Dr. Nicholls and Dr. Baccanti commented on the science park initiative taken by KFUPM as timely and significant. They cited a number of international examples where University science parks have been instrumental in technological advancement for the country and the benefits shared by University faculty, researchers and students. 

Later Dr. Mohammad Al-Ohali gave a presentation on KFUPM research activities. Dr. Halim Hamid Redhwi also briefed the expert group on the current status of PASP and its ongoing development. Dr. Mohammad Abul-Hamayel gave a review of the growing Saudi industrial base and the University-Industry interaction.

Meeting with the sub-committee on Master Plan

The sub-committee for the PASP Master Plan met and interacted with the visitors. PASP committee members and a few outsiders, in addition to all sub-committee members and the expert group, attended the meeting. Dr. AbdulQadir Amir presented a discussion on the work related to the PASP master plan to the visiting experts. This meeting was held in the auditorium of the Research Institute at 3:00 PM and continued till 4:00 PM.

This meeting highlighted the salient features of the park’s location and land, and presented visuals of the site, its context and link with KFUPM. 

Even though the work is in its initial stages and the design team was expecting continued feed back from the committee and other sources, the progress achieved so far, and the enthusiastic confidence of the team members was highly appreciated. 

Following are some of the main points and observations made during and after the presentation:

· Science parks must be distinguished from a research park based upon the level of commercialization involved. The type of park has to be clearly specified. 

· The multi-tenant building must be larger than the proposed 300 sq. meters; probably between 1,000 sq. meters to 5,000 sq. meters in area. It must be ready to house new companies that may evolve from the incubator.

· The requirements for the science park would be standardized, so that the design team can offer its services and expertise to other proposals for similar parks in the Kingdom.

· The site with estimated area of 75 acres was considered to be inadequately small. The exact area is to be determined once the site survey is available with the design team.

· We must have a clear vision on our needs and the local situation and try not to duplicate other parks, as each such entity is unique in its structure organization and management.

· Dr. Nicholls advised that the multi-tenant building can be as large as 5,000 sq. meters and could house other supporting services. It would serve as a hub of interactive activity on the park. It should be visualized as a large open office space, voluminous in character, flexible in layout and with its own administration center. It would have an expanse of open space; double volume atria for light, thus providing a healthy environment, conducive to interaction between the members of various companies. He suggested such a facility with 2,000 sq. meters, and with a potential to grow thus adapting to future needs. Lease periods with tenants must also be flexible from as less as a few days to more than 2 years. Dr Nicholls suggested fewer, but larger buildings, with multiple functions to encourage interaction between peoples, and to project a sense of community.

· Dr. Halim pointed out that companies which are already working on campus do utilize university lab facilities. This has a dual benefit; there is reduced expense on infrastructure as well as an optimization of university facilities. The interaction between companies and university increases in this manner, simultaneously generating revenue for upgrading of equipment more frequently.

· There must also be a housing provision for science park employees within campus. But quality of housing and other related facilities must be a priority when considering this function.

· Science, technology and business companies must have a mix of small and large firms to facilitate faster growth for smaller firms and better value for the bigger firms. Participative planning (with the client) should be considered in the Master Plan preparation and housing standards for respective companies can be reviewed.

· Dr. Halim further pointed out that the science park has many benefits other than the more obvious ones, with the university and its design team offering design consultation, job opportunities for students; and the many benefits achieved by the university. All this points out to the need for ascertaining a certain set of regulations between the Science Park and the University.  

· The immediate requirement, at this time, is to provide core facilities and rest can follow in a phased manner. The Master Plan will address this aspect. There will be better interaction between the Science Park occupants and the University if there are shared facilities at close proximity to either of the parties.

Meeting of CCSE Standing Committee on Business Ventures with Science Park Experts

The Business Ventures committee was established at the beginning of academic year 2002-3 in the College of Computer Sciences & Engineering (CCSE). The high-level goal of this committee is to advise the CCSE Dean on matters related to developing ideas into business products and the possibility of launching business ventures and companies around the products that may result from these ideas. The specific charges of the committee include:

· Develop guidelines and procedures for realizing business ventures from ideas generated within the college;

· Outline the framework that is best for developing spin-off companies within the college environment; and

· Develop criteria for assessing the potential of an idea. 

In order to fulfill the above charges, the committee decided to come up with an overall master plan and present it to the Dean, CCSE for approval. Figure 1 presents a high-level vision of this committee. There are two high-level processes that need to be put in place: one at the college levels and rest at the University level. The college level processes involve simple technical assessment and business plan development. The University level processes involve: (1) providing a setup for incubation activities; (2) setting up of a consortium of local industries and investors who may be willing to fund specific business venture plans; and (3) actual execution of business plan that may result in spin off companies. Once this process is put in place, it is expected to result in technology transfer activities both at national and international levels. This will also result in a network of companies, professionals, and investors that will eventually help sustain this process on their own and contribute to the local economy.

CCSE Business Ventures Committee met with two visiting Science Park experts and the UNESCO representative. During a meeting that lasted more than an hour, these experts provided valuable insight about their experiences of running Science Parks in different parts of the world. They emphasized the need of promoting a culture of producing marketable ideas from academic research with proper assessment and mentoring to help start this effort. They also emphasized the importance of having an independent and full-time body to manage and organize such an effort and provided input about their own experience in this regard. 

UNESCO's technology policy expert, Dr. Yoslan Nur, briefed the committee about his experience with Bahrain University to modify the policies to get such an effort under way. The meeting was very helpful to the committee as it provided useful ideas as well as an opportunity to network with these experts as they move forward with their plans about Business Ventures in KFUPM.
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Figure 1.  The overall CCSE Vision for Business Ventures.

Presentation by UNESCO Experts

Part of the objectives of the PASP's committee is to promote the awareness of KFUPM community about the science park mission and activities. An active and informative program for the UNESCO team was planned during their visit to KFUPM.  This included exchange of personnel experiences, seminars and contact sessions between experts and interested faculty members. Below we give some highlights of the two seminars by the two experts.

Dr. Harry Nicholls’ Talk 

On Sunday, 23 Feb 2003, 1:30 PM, Prof. Harry Nicholls delivered a lecture
organized by the PASP Project Committee. The talk was entitled "Effective
Strategic Management:  Route to Science Park Success" and attracted over 100 faculty/students. Attendees included Deans and Chairmen from various Colleges/Department, in addition to several professorial rank faculty.


The speaker shared his experiences in developing the Aston Science Park in the UK. He also expressed his firm belief that success depends as much upon Strategic Management as upon Science & Technology. Topics touched upon included discussion on the Incubator, Science park success criteria, experience at Aston, government policies, technological factors, physical environment, interaction between tenant companies and host university, subsidies, wealth creation, commercialization of research, need for clarity of objectives, vital importance of quality of management, need for tailoring to realities, etc.  A few success stories (Birmingham, Stanford, Utah, MIT, and Cambridge) were also briefly discussed. 

During the talk, Prof. Nicholls also appreciated the conceptual plan
developed by the PASP Project committee, and commented that the plan was
very well-written, to the point, and assured that it will definitely succeed if followed accordingly.

The seminar announcement was mailed to the entire KFUPM community, and also
announced via the science park website. The seminar was coordinated and announced to all KFUPM community under the banner of College of Computer Sciences & Engineering, and the College of Industrial Management. 

Dr. Marco Baccanti’s Talk 

The second seminar was delivered On Monday 24 February 2003, by Dr. Marco Baccanti, the Managing Director of Centuria Science & Technology Park - Cesena, Italy. The title of the talk was "The Experience of Centuria Science and Technology Park in Italy". A large number of faculty members, researchers, students and administrators, as well as the PASP committee members attended the seminar.  During his lecture Dr. Baccanti focused on the established system of relationship between the park, universities and industry. Many related questions and comments added to the very comprehensive coverage of the subject. It was evident that that the speaker gave a very informative narration of his rich experience to the community. The seminar was coordinated and announced to all KFUPM community under the banner of College of Sciences & College of Engineering

PowerPoint slides of both the talks are currently available on the PASP Project website at http://www.ccse.kfupm.edu.sa/~cadprj/presentations.

Meeting with Schlumberger Representative

A meeting was arranged between the visiting team and a representative from Schlumberger (the first tenant in the KFUPM-Science Park). The representative (Dr. Michel Berard) gave the team an overview of their activities in Saudi Arabia, and the world. He also covered the services he is expecting to give to and receive from the University as a tenant in the Science Park.   

Meeting with Mr. AbdulRahman Al-Mazi

The committee also invited Mr. AbdulRahman Al-Mazi, who is currently a member of the board of the Saudi Authority for Industrial Cities and Technological Regions. The committee organized his visit on Monday 24/2/2003. Mr. Al-Mazi's meeting with the UNESCO expert team was in the morning, but he was involved in all the activities during that day.  As a member of the legislative body for Science parks in Saudi Arabia, Mr. Al-Mazi's input was valuable to the expert team. He also benefited from the input provided to him by the expert. 

Meeting with Dr. Fida Al-Adel

The committee invited Dr. Fida Al-Adel, the Saudi Ambassador to the UNESCO, to attend the events conducted from Sunday to Tuesday. As the initiator of the UNESCO expert team visit to KFUPM, Dr Al-Adel was involved in the final meeting of the committee and UNESCO expert group on follow-up items. 

5. Conclusion

1. It is concluded that the conceptual plan prepared by PASP committee members was very much in line with the experts’ concept of Science Park (vision, mission, goal, objectives, etc.). The UNESCO experts also emphasized this fact.

2. The concept of University Science Park is different then the municipality and state run Science Park.

3. The three keywords for Science Park are competitiveness, territory, and innovation.

4. Projected financial income from Science Park can pool in University budget. Science Park can and must be source of income for the University 

5. There should be an "Arm length" company controlled by University to manage PASP. 

6. Science Park will be a source of tangible and intangible products based on research and innovation.

PASP committee benefited greatly from sharing their knowledge about science parks with the expert team. Having an expert team review the committee work to date was extremely important. The committee believes that having gone through this exercise, they are now more confident to continue with their work. 

Post visit follow-up items 

1. UNESCO experts will provide comments on the PASP Conceptual Plan prepared by PASP committee members. 

2. UNESCO experts will provide recommendations on the Conceptual Plan of PASP. 

3. A continuous contact will be maintained with UNESCO for future support to PASP.

4. UNESCO experts, Dr. Harry Nicholls and Dr. Marco Baccanti will maintain link with PASP committee for any further clarification.

5. Dr. Marco Baccanti who is President of International Science Association of Science Park (IASP) will provide all the assistance to PASP via IASP.
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